Report from the Chair of Linton Parish Council (Annual report) 2022. Bernard Cresswell
Having a Parish Annual Meeting is a legal requirement from the Local Government Act of 1972, but the meeting has its origins in medieval times.Everyone is entitled to come, everyone is entitled to speak and I

hope you will do – ideally, briefly and to the point! 

I will now tell you what the Parish Council’s been up to since the

beginning of last year. We are very fortunate to have a presentation from Gina Francs of Linton Park.

I will try to keep to what I believe are the most important points so if I’ve excluded anything it’s to keep the evening informative and moving at a reasonable pace.

A written copy of this will be circulated on the Linton Website.

As well as reports from other contributors.
Thank you to all those contributors who were able to supply an update on 2021 from their perspective, they are listed at the end of this report and to be found at the back of the hall plus uploaded in the near future to the website. 

As always the Parish Council needs to have your views so we can act in accordance whenever we can. Some updates on matters are via our Parish Newsletter that Kath Cooper spends time putting together and our volunteers deliver to every house in Linton. This along with other updates on the Parish website means you’re kept informed as best we can. Please tell your Councillors what you’re thinking.

Maidstone Local Plan

Maidstone Borough Council (MBC) has carried out a review and is with the Inspector to ensure it complies with relevant laws and policies.

Linton is not included for any planned development. That’s not to say there won’t be ad hoc applications such as Burford Farm along Redwall Lane. Here there’s proposed conversation of buildings to now be 6 dwellings and a cold store. LPC has objected on the increase in dwellings and that a coldstore won’t fit comfortably with them.  
Planning and Developments.
The Medical Centre is well on its way. Question is, how will they staff it, given our everyday experiences of the centre in Coxheath..... your are number 24!
Polytunnels at Rankins Farm: 
There have been two breaches of the condition to have then removed for 3 months of the year and two applications to have thje covers remain. The 1st was withdrawn and NFA on the breach and we await the outcome of the second application and breach. Hot off the press is that it has been refused. We can all see that its questionable for how long the covers are needed for as of today they remain uncovered since Storm Eunice if February.

The planning application for 3 large hen houses for 192,000 “free range” chickens proposed to be situated on Reed Court Farm is attracting a lot of objection. It’ll be situated just to the West of Berry Gardens on the other side of the River Beult, its on our doorstep and yes we have objected and suggested that the application should be completely organic, solving pollution, numbers and habitat concerns... Seems Fridays’ ltd aren’t keen on that.
Highways

The project to improve the safety of the A229 in Linton Village has gone as far as it can. The basic problem is the average speed is not high enough to attract KCC attention. The data and decision making ignores the fact that 30MPH and the 40MPH limits are too high for the conditions our residential Road.... bit more on that later.
Linton Crossroads new design to modify only exists on the planners’ drawing board. Current situation is that the plan was only ever designed to deal with the extra HGVs from Berry Gardens, not ISS that is now in Redwall lane or all the other developments that have and will be created. KCC has funding of £900,000. Problem is they have no idea where the other £1million is coming from. To exacerbate this, KCC highways will carry on NOT objecting to applications and MBC take that as a green light to carry on approving. Even though all affected Parishes point this out MBC blindly carry on.
The Local plan seeks to protect land from development to reserve it for a potential Langley bypass. This means the potential route across any land will not be built upon “just in case” it might happen. This is makes the decision making around development the impact Linton cross road a farce. If they are minded to prevent development on a “what if” scenario then why are MBC permitting development on a major crossroads that is acknowledged as not fit for purpose even with some tinkering.

Berry Gardens at Wares Farm. 

There is some good news in that they continue in reducing their light and noise pollution and their HGV night time numbers is nowhere near that predicted. 

Fowler Welch and ISS fruit distributors who took over the vacated packhouses, as result of their recent retrospective planning application, have to reveal their true HGV numbers. One of the conditions made was a restriction of nigh time HGV movements too. I can report is that they listened to us on the lighting up of their white cold store and is now not so much of a night light polluter.
LPC has requested a structural survey of Redwall Lane via KCC’s “Highway Improvement Plan” (HIP) because of the destruction of the Lane as a result of the daytime two way HGV traffic.

Litterpicks… This is organised and sponsored by the Parish Council and thanks go to Cllr Caroline Richer for arranging the event and Cllr Julie Urquhart for creating the whatsapp group which makes arranging a lot simpler. Thanks to Cllr Patrick Gerrish who sponsors our kit and drives around to collect all our bags of rubbish and other interesting fly tipped items. And a thank you to our band of volunteer Litter pickers.

This includes Berry Gardens, who help clear our Parish of rubbish and vehicle crash debris! 
Breakdown vehicles are responsible for clearing the crash debris, put simply it’s fly tipping by leaving it and it’s reported through the MBC phone number or via their website. So if you see crashed vehicles then take the reg. number cos if the debris remains then report for it.
Linton Park “The big House on the hill” opened its gardens for charity under the National Garden Scheme, what a great place to wander with the next opening Sunday 7th August. The Cornwallis family were pioneers in children education and created the concept of school meals, all in little Linton!
SpeedWatch: This is the only true way of getting something done to make crossing Linton Hill safer. We are short of volunteers and your help is needed. So, please get in touch and find out how you can help.
Parish News. Produced through the generosity of time and energy by others. Thanks goes to the Church Council in the form of Kathy Cooper, who spends time arranging and editing the material. Plus Cllr Patrick Gerrish who prints off all the newsletters and then there’s the “paper” boys and girls who enable this to be delivered to just over 220 homes and some businesses.
Our community it relies on volunteers, so if you think you can help in some way or not sure how, just get in touch. And don’t forget to frequent our website (Lintonkent.org): Explore it, there’s useful stuff including links on reporting things.
Village Hall – The Parish Council are owners of the Village hall and its land, and we supply a representative, Cllr Pat Burden, to the Managing Trustees chaired by David Sendles, a legal entity registered with the charity commission to run this hall. The roof is now showing signs of a much needed overhaul and soon we will have an accurate report on the state of it. 
Interestingly it was given over to the Parish Council in the 1920s even though it was built in the 1890s. But it was not the home of the Parish Council until August 1949. From December 1894 on the passing of the Local Government Act in 1894 all meetings were held in the Linton School just a few yards down the Hill from here.
We know this because we now have the original minute books and we are keen to have someone read through them and make notes for them to be digitised. Why? Because we have enquiries from around the world where people are investigating their ancestry, there’s undoubtedly useful history for us to know, which enriches the Parish and our sense of being. Who knows it might have something about your home.
On the matter of history, keep an eye out for short stone boundary markers in or around your home and let us know about them. Jerry Whitmarsh is recording these and identifying their historical significance. They might be boundary markers but they end up far from “home” .
Finances
We continue to balance the books and this is down to those who volunteer their time and services. We are a very small Parish with tiny budget (see you C/Tax) a small budget with the ability to only pay a clerk for 6 hours work per month and this is why those on the Parish Council and all who help us in our community are invaluable to its running….. I say Thank you to those I have named and those I have not, which there are many...... my fellow Parish Councillors, Linton Walkers, Church Council, coffee morning staff and their new tea and cakes during the open days to Linton Park. Raising funds for the Village Hall and our church, those that cut grass and maintain our communal areas...and the list goes on.
I’ve mentioned C/Tax, some of you might have noticed the % increase from last year for Linton Parish..... we have challenged this as it is way above what the Parish Council agreed.
Neighbourhood Watch: This is a must join group, so if you haven’t then contact the co-ordinator Cllr Pat Burden) see website for details. This is a two way group as if you come across suspicious behaviour criminal or antisocial then let Pat know who can circulate it to the other members of the Linton Group.... you must still report to Police. Also, it can be a good way of circulating important information, as we have done.
Flooding: “Riparian rights” landowners have responsibilities where watercourses adjoin their land that include keeping them free flowing. There is a hotline with the environment agency to report when they are obstructed. As we all know this is an increasing climate change problem and is particularly relevant to anyone in a low lying area. 
Playground by Cornwallis Avenue: In the near future this will be subject of a revamp due to the generous donations from and a big thank you to Furnham Homes, Alan Firmin ltd, Berry Gardens, ISS and Linton Park.
Parish Councillors: We are volunteers too and have day jobs but we have a vacancy and looking for someone to help manage Linton. Don’t ask what Linton can do for you its what can you do for Linton?!
If you’re curious about all these events and others then please get in touch as we are always in need of people who can lend a hand in one way or another…… Check out our website for the famous Linton that will have you tramping in places you never knew existed on your doorstep and further afield, plus they always have a body of those we cannot do without……. Volunteers! And if you’ve discovered the joy of our local footpaths for daily exercise then why not walk some more?! See the Parish website and what the Linton Walkers are up to.

Recognising good work 
This is one area that I particularly enjoy is the opportunity to publicly acknowledge those deeds that individuals carry out that go above and beyond for our benefit and others. It is a small way we can say thank you and as I did last year, this year will be no different as we single out those that give more than expected.

This year it’s been a real challenge for everyone but for one household it was on another level, to be precise their home was flooded, not once but twice! Yet they organised the help for the vulnerable in Linton from temporary lodgings during the Covid 19 Pandemic, led by Cllr Julie Urquhart. 
The following will receive certificates of appreciation from Linton Parish Council and residents for an amazing job done through the Pandemic: 
Cllr Julie Urquart, Nicola Davis and Emma Lamb 
Lizzie Wilson and Cameron Wilson Camilla Hayes.
Any questions, something I’ve not covered?
Bernie Cresswell

Chair, Linton Parish Council

As mentioned at the top of this report here is a list of contributors and their roles upon which they report.

KCC
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Cllr Simon Webb

Ward Councillors Report -                            Cllr Lottie Parfitt-Reid
Chair of Linton Village Hall Management Committee- David Sandles

Village Tree Warden and Footpath Officer-            James Smith

Allotment Manager -                                        Cllr Julie Urquhart
